

Financial literacy inclusion Toolkit

Funded by the European Union. Views and opinions expressed are however those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Education and Culture Executive Agency (EACEA). Neither the European Union nor EACEA can be held responsible for them.



Cooperation Partnership in the field of youth

2023-1-FR02-KA220-YOU-000151072





ABOUT THE PROJECT

The Financially Empowered Women (FEW) project aims to enhance financial literacy among young migrant and refugee women, helping them navigate financial challenges in new countries. It offers comprehensive training on financial management, investing, and digital finance, tailored to their unique needs and backgrounds. The project's goal is to empower these women to achieve economic independence and contribute to their communities, fostering a supportive environment for learning and growth.

THIS WORK IS LICENSED UNDER A CREATIVE COMMONS ATTRIBUTION 4.0 INTERNATIONAL LICENSE











PROJECT CONSORTIUM





Table of Contents

Introduction	6
Chapter 1: Engaging Methods for Teaching Financial Literacy	7
Part 1: Introduction to Financial Literacy and Non-Formal Education Methods	7
1.1. Overview of Financial Literacy	7
1.2. Challenges in Teaching Financial Literacy	8
1.3. Introduction to Non-Formal Education	9
Part 2: Non-Formal Education Methods for Teaching Financial Literacy	10
2.1. Financial Literacy Games	10
2.2. Role-Playing Activities	11
2.3. Discussion Groups	14
Part 3: Conclusion and Recommendations	16
3.1. Summary of Key Points	16
3.2. Recommendations for Educators	17
Practical tips for designing activities	17
Chapter 2: Cultural Sensitivity in Financial Education	19
1. Importance of Cultural Sensitivity	19
1.1 Influence of Cultural Backgrounds on Financial Behaviors	19
1.2 Creating an Inclusive Learning Environment	20
2. Strategies for Incorporating Cultural Awareness	21
2.1 Adaptive Teaching Methods	21
2.2 Language Accessibility	21
2.3 Incorporate Cultural Practices	21
2.4 Inclusive Discussions	22
2.5 Non-Formal Methods	22
3. Non-formal Activities and Workshops for Promoting Cultural Sensitivity	22
3.1 Cultural Finance Mapping	23
3.2 Debt Management Role-Playing	23
3.3 Peer-Led Discussions	24
3.4 Cultural Financial Literacy Games	24
3.5 Budgeting for Cultural Events Workshop	24



Financially Empowered
WOMEN
VIII

3.6 Financial Literacy Through Storytelling	
3.7 Navigating Financial Services in a New Country	25
3.8 Interactive Credit Building Workshop	26
3.9 Exploring Digital Finance Tools through Cultural Lenses	26
3.10 Digital Financial Literacy and Fraud Prevention	27
Chapter 3: Facilitating Financial Confidence	28
1. Building Financial Confidence Through Education	28
1.1 Importance of Financial Education as a Foundation for Confidence	28
1.2 Tailored Financial Workshops for Migrant and Refugee Women	28
1.3 Applying Key Financial Principles from Module H	29
2. Entrepreneurial Skills Development	29
2.1 Empowering Through Entrepreneurship	29
2.2 Identifying and Validating Business Ideas	29
2.3 Entrepreneurial Training and Funding	30
3. Economic Empowerment Strategies and Overcoming Financial Barriers	30
3.1 Empowering Through Financial Knowledge	30
3.2 Overcoming Common Financial Barriers	30
3.3 Continuous Learning and Adaptability	31
4. Mentorship Programs for Financial Growth	31
4.1 Enhancing Financial Confidence Through Mentorship	31
4.2 Guidance, Support, and Practical Knowledge	31
4.3 Building Entrepreneurial Skills and Financial Planning	32
4.4 Moral Support and Encouragement	32
5. Non-Formal Activities to Reinforce Financial Confidence	32
5.1 Mock Business Pitches	32
5.2 Financial Planning Workshops	33
5.3 Role-Playing Negotiation Scenarios	33
5.4 Peer-Led Financial Confidence Groups	34
5.5 Budgeting Challenges	34
5.6 Savings Goals Visualization	35
5.7 Small Business Simulation	35
5.8 Investment Strategy Game	35





5.9 Case Study Analysis	. 36
5.10 Financial Role Models and Success Stories	
Chapter 4: Community and Peer Learning	38
1. Benefits of community-based learning	38
2. Advantages of peer learning in financial literacy	39
3. Workshops on investments and risk management	41
4. Peer-led groups for cooperative learning	43
5. Technology-Enhanced Peer Learning	44
Conclusion	45
Conclusion	47
References	48





Introduction

Financial literacy is a fundamental tool for empowerment, particularly for young migrant and refugee women who face unique challenges in navigating new economic systems. This toolkit is designed to complement the formal training program by providing youth workers with a practical resource to foster financial inclusion and independence. By addressing key financial concepts through non-formal education, the toolkit enables youth workers to create engaging and accessible learning environments that are culturally sensitive and tailored to the specific needs of their learners.

Financial literacy extends beyond budgeting and saving; it is a crucial bridge to economic empowerment, allowing individuals to make informed decisions, plan for the future, and participate fully in their communities. The challenges faced by migrant and refugee women—such as unfamiliar financial systems, limited access to resources, and cultural barriers—necessitate a holistic approach to education. This toolkit integrates inclusive teaching methods, peer learning, and community-based strategies to ensure that financial education is not only informative but also empowering.

By embedding financial literacy into youth work, practitioners can foster an environment where young migrant and refugee women gain confidence in managing their finances, develop entrepreneurial skills, and access financial opportunities that enhance their long-term stability. This toolkit serves as both a guide and a practical resource, equipping youth workers with the knowledge and strategies needed to support financial inclusion effectively. Through interactive activities, mentorship, and peer learning, youth workers can facilitate a transformative learning experience that enables participants to take control of their economic futures.





Chapter 1: Engaging Methods for Teaching Financial Literacy

Part 1: Introduction to Financial Literacy and Non-Formal Education Methods

1.1. Overview of Financial Literacy

Financial literacy refers to the knowledge and skills required to make informed and effective decisions regarding personal financial management. This includes the ability to understand key financial concepts such as budgeting, saving, investing, managing debt, and planning for retirement. In today's rapidly changing economic environment, financial literacy is crucial not only for individual financial well-being but also for broader economic stability. Financially literate individuals are better equipped to manage their finances responsibly, avoid excessive debt, make sound investment choices, and plan for long-term goals such as homeownership or retirement. On a personal level, financial literacy empowers individuals to make informed choices that support their short-term and long-term financial health. It contributes to economic stability by fostering responsible financial behaviors, reducing the risk of financial crises, and enhancing decision-making around spending, saving, and investing. As economies become increasingly complex, the ability to navigate financial systems is indispensable for personal prosperity.

Despite its importance, financial literacy remains insufficient in many parts of the world. According to a 2020 OECD report, only one-third of adults globally demonstrate a basic understanding of key financial concepts (OECD, 2020). This lack of financial literacy is particularly prevalent among certain demographic groups, such as students, young adults, and low-income communities, who often lack access to formal financial education.

Studies show that many young adults and students are inadequately prepared to handle personal finances. For instance, a report by the National Endowment for Financial Education (NEFE) revealed that 63% of students in the U.S. feel unprepared to make important financial decisions after high school (NEFE, 2020). This gap in knowledge puts young people at risk of falling into debt and missing opportunities for long-term financial success.

Financial literacy levels are also alarmingly low in low-income communities. A report from the World Bank indicated that individuals from low-income backgrounds often face greater challenges in accessing financial services, leading to poor financial management, inadequate savings, and increased reliance on high-interest loans (World Bank, 2021). These groups are particularly vulnerable to financial instability due to limited access to financial resources and educational opportunities. The financial literacy gap represents a significant barrier to economic equity and stability, underscoring the need for accessible, engaging, and effective educational approaches to equip individuals with the financial knowledge necessary to thrive in today's economy.





1.2. Challenges in Teaching Financial Literacy

Traditional formal education methods, such as classroom lectures and textbooks, often fail to effectively engage learners and teach financial concepts in a meaningful way. These approaches are typically one-directional, with teachers presenting information and students passively receiving it. While this can be effective for conveying factual knowledge, it often does not promote deep understanding or practical application of financial principles. Financial topics such as budgeting, investing, and debt management are often abstract, and students may struggle to see their relevance to real-life situations when taught in isolation through lectures or textbook content. One significant limitation of formal education is its heavy reliance on theoretical learning. For example, students may learn about financial terms and concepts like compound interest or credit scores, but without hands-on experience or real-world context, these concepts may seem disconnected from students' everyday lives. According to the National Endowment for Financial Education (NEFE), students often feel unprepared to make financial decisions after high school, with only 17% of students feeling confident in their ability to manage finances upon graduation (NEFE, 2020). This highlights a critical gap in the ability of traditional education to adequately prepare young people for real financial challenges. Moreover, formal education methods frequently utilize a one-size-fits-all approach, assuming that all students have similar prior knowledge and learning styles. This standardization can be problematic, especially for students with diverse financial backgrounds or those who struggle to grasp abstract concepts through passive learning. Studies have shown that financial literacy levels vary widely across different demographics. For instance, lower-income students or those from underserved communities often lack access to financial education, further exacerbating disparities in financial knowledge (Lusardi & Mitchell, 2014). Standardized methods may not meet the needs of these students, leaving gaps in their financial understanding. Given these challenges, there is a growing need for more interactive and engaging approaches to financial education. Research shows that students are more likely to retain financial knowledge when they actively participate in learning rather than passively receiving information. Non-formal education methods, such as games, role-playing, and group discussions, have proven effective in fostering greater engagement and practical learning. According to the OECD, hands-on financial education can significantly improve students' decision-making abilities and help them build the confidence needed to apply financial concepts in their own lives (OECD, 2020). These interactive methods not only provide a more dynamic learning experience but also encourage critical thinking and problem-solving, skills that are essential for managing personal finances in the real world. In conclusion, while formal education has a role in teaching foundational financial concepts, it often falls short in engaging students and preparing them for the practical realities of personal finance. The integration of more interactive, learner-centered approaches is essential to closing the financial literacy gap and ensuring that all students are equipped with the knowledge and skills needed to navigate today's complex financial landscape.





1.3. Introduction to Non-Formal Education

Non-formal education refers to educational activities that occur outside the traditional formal school system, often designed to address specific learning needs or interests of individuals. Unlike formal education, which follows a structured curriculum, non-formal education is typically more flexible, learner-centered, and adapted to the needs of the participants. It often takes place in community settings, workplaces, or through voluntary programs and is not usually tied to formal qualifications. The key distinction between formal and non-formal education lies in the structure and objectives. While formal education focuses on academic content and credentials, non-formal education emphasizes skill development, personal growth, and practical knowledge that can be immediately applied in real-life situations. Non-formal education is particularly effective for teaching complex subjects like financial literacy because it is tailored to the needs and interests of the learners. It fosters an environment where learning is driven by the learners themselves, allowing for a more individualized approach. This flexibility makes it well-suited for diverse populations, including those who may not have access to traditional educational institutions or those with limited prior knowledge of financial topics. Programs can be designed to cater to various learning styles, whether visual, auditory, or kinesthetic, ensuring that learners remain engaged and retain the information. Key characteristics of non-formal education methods include games, role-playing activities, and discussion groups, which make them highly effective for teaching financial literacy. These interactive methods foster active engagement, problem-solving, and collaboration—skills that are vital for understanding and applying financial concepts.

Financial literacy games, whether digital or board games, immerse learners in scenarios that require them to make financial decisions, such as managing a budget, investing, or handling debt. These games allow participants to experience the consequences of their choices in a controlled environment, enhancing their understanding of financial principles in a fun and engaging way. Research shows that game-based learning significantly improves knowledge retention and decision-making skills (Gee, 2003).

Role-playing allows participants to take on different personas and act out real-world financial scenarios. By simulating roles such as a financial advisor, investor, or consumer, learners can better understand different perspectives and practice making financial decisions in realistic settings. This method encourages empathy, decision-making, and critical thinking, which are essential for developing financial literacy (Niemann, 2016).

Discussion groups offer a collaborative space where learners can share their financial experiences, ask questions, and debate key financial issues. These group interactions not only enhance understanding but also foster a sense of community learning. Peer-to-peer discussions encourage the exchange of ideas and provide a platform for learners to address challenges they might face in managing their finances. This participatory approach enhances both financial knowledge and confidence (Kaufman, 2012).

In conclusion, non-formal education provides a dynamic, learner-centered approach to teaching financial literacy. Through interactive methods such as games, role-playing, and



discussion groups, learners are better able to understand and apply financial concepts, empowering them to make informed decisions in their financial lives.

Part 2: Non-Formal Education Methods for Teaching Financial Literacy

2.1. Financial Literacy Games

Financial literacy games are designed to simulate real-life financial decisions and scenarios, allowing players to engage with financial concepts like budgeting, saving, investing, and debt management in a dynamic and hands-on way. These games are structured to mimic the financial challenges people face in everyday life, whether managing a household budget, investing in stocks, or making decisions about how to allocate resources. By presenting these concepts in the context of a game, players are invited to explore financial situations in a risk-free environment, making decisions and experiencing the consequences without real-world repercussions. In these games, the key is to create realistic scenarios where players must make choices and navigate financial challenges. For instance, in a budgeting game, players might have a set amount of money to allocate across various categories (e.g., rent, groceries, savings). In an investment game, players might stimulate buying and selling stocks, managing their portfolios, or handling economic fluctuations. The interactive nature of these games encourages players to think critically and plan strategically, helping them internalize financial concepts by practicing them repeatedly.

Examples of Games:

- <u>Board Games</u>: Classic board games like Monopoly and The Game of Life have long been used to teach money management in an engaging way. Monopoly, for example, focuses on real estate transactions, budgeting, and the effects of risk and chance on financial decisions. Players must make strategic choices about property investments, rental income, and cash flow management. Similarly, The Game of Life simulates major life events, such as getting a job, buying a home, and saving for retirement, while requiring players to manage a limited set of financial resources throughout the game.
- <u>Digital Games or Apps</u>: With the rise of technology, digital games and apps have become increasingly popular for teaching financial literacy. Platforms like SimCity or Capitalism II allow players to simulate business operations, including budgeting, investing, and managing assets. In mobile apps, users might build savings plans, learn how credit works, or experiment with stocks and bonds. Apps such as Bankaro, designed for young children, simulate personal savings and budgeting, while apps like LearnVest and Mint focus on personal finance management, tracking expenses, and creating savings goals.

Several organizations and educational institutions have developed custom-designed financial literacy games to target specific concepts. For example, games designed to teach



Financially Empowered
WOMBN

debt management might simulate a player's journey in paying off credit card debt, where they make choices about how to allocate payments and deal with interest rates. Similarly, a budgeting game could give players a set income and ask them to allocate funds across various categories like housing, entertainment, and savings, introducing them to the balance between needs and wants. Other specialized games might focus on concepts like emergency funds, retirement savings, or the impact of inflation on purchasing power.

The gamification of financial literacy offers several educational benefits that traditional methods of instruction struggle to provide. First, games create an environment that increases motivation and engagement. By turning financial concepts into interactive and enjoyable challenges, learners are more likely to stay invested in the learning process, which is essential for long-term retention. Studies have shown that gamification increases student motivation and engagement by offering instant feedback, rewards, and an enjoyable, competitive atmosphere (Anderson & Rainie, 2017). Second, financial literacy games offer a risk-free environment for players to practice decision-making, problem-solving, and financial planning. In the real world, making a poor financial decision can have significant consequences. However, in a game, the risks are minimized, and players can experiment with various strategies without facing real-world losses. This ability to learn through trial and error enables learners to gain a deeper understanding of financial decision-making, such as the trade-offs involved in saving versus spending, or the potential consequences of debt accumulation. Third, the interactive nature of financial literacy games promote active learning. Unlike passive learning through lectures or reading, players in financial literacy games are directly involved in applying the concepts they're learning. The interactive approach encourages players to think critically, weigh their options, and learn from their mistakes. This hands-on experience is crucial in reinforcing financial concepts, as it helps learners to connect abstract ideas with practical actions. Finally, the competitive element in many financial literacy games can further enhance learning outcomes. Competition adds an extra layer of engagement and motivates players to apply their knowledge in a fun, challenging context. Whether competing against other players or striving for personal bests, the desire to win or achieve higher scores can stimulate deeper engagement and effort. Research has shown that competition can improve performance by fostering a sense of achievement and reinforcing learning through repeated practice (Deterding et al., 2011). In conclusion, financial literacy games provide a compelling, interactive way for individuals to engage with financial concepts. By simulating real-life financial decisions in a dynamic and enjoyable setting, these games offer valuable learning opportunities that can increase financial competence, boost engagement, and improve retention. As learners practice managing money in various scenarios, they develop critical skills that will serve them well in their personal financial lives.

2.2. Role-Playing Activities

Role-playing activities offer a dynamic and interactive approach to teaching financial literacy by immersing learners in financial scenarios, allowing them to step into various roles and experience decision-making from different perspectives. This hands-on method provides an engaging way for learners to navigate complex financial decisions and understand the implications of their actions. By simulating real-world financial situations, participants gain



practical insights into the decision-making process, the challenges associated with managing money, and the importance of strategic thinking. In role-playing, participants take on specific roles such as a consumer, an investor, or a financial advisor. Each role comes with distinct responsibilities and challenges, requiring the individual to make decisions that reflect real-life financial situations.

For example, a participant acting as a consumer may face the decision of whether to take on debt to purchase a car or save for a larger down payment. A financial advisor might guide a client through creating a retirement savings plan. The structure of role-playing activities is designed to highlight various aspects of financial literacy, from budgeting and debt management to investing and long-term financial planning. The key to role-playing is that it allows learners to engage in realistic, interactive scenarios, where they make choices and see the consequences of those choices unfold. This participatory experience helps learners internalize financial concepts and build a deeper understanding of the complexities involved in financial decision-making.

Examples of Role-Playing Activities:

- One of the most effective role-playing activities involves simulating real-world financial scenarios. For example, learners may role-play negotiating loans, where one participant acts as a borrower and another as a lender. The goal is to reach an agreement on loan terms, including interest rates and repayment schedules. By engaging in this scenario, learners gain a better understanding of how loans work, the importance of creditworthiness, and the negotiation process. Other simulations might involve creating a budget based on a set income or planning for retirement, requiring participants to prioritize spending, saving, and investment strategies.
- A particularly insightful role-playing activity involves one participant taking on the role of a financial advisor while another acts as a client with specific financial goals. The advisor must assess the client's current financial situation and provide tailored advice on budgeting, saving, and investing. For example, the advisor might guide the client in saving for a home or paying off credit card debt. This activity provides participants with a deeper understanding of the financial advisory process, helping them realize the importance of assessing individual goals, risk tolerance, and long-term planning. Additionally, it helps learners gain confidence in their ability to provide financial guidance and engage in discussions about money management.
- Another important role-playing scenario involves reenacting situations that require participants to make trade-offs between short-term desires and long-term financial goals. For example, participants might role-play a situation in which they must decide whether to spend money on an immediate luxury purchase, such as a vacation, or prioritize saving for a long-term goal like retirement or a child's education. This scenario encourages participants to think critically about how their choices impact their financial future and teaches them the importance of delayed



gratification. The decision-making process highlights the balance between enjoying the present and securing financial well-being in the future.

Role-playing activities offer several key educational benefits that enhance financial literacy learning:

- Multiple Perspectives: Role-playing encourages participants to see financial decisions from multiple perspectives, which fosters empathy. For example, by stepping into the shoes of a financial advisor, participants gain insight into the challenges faced by individuals seeking financial guidance. This expanded understanding helps learners develop more nuanced perspectives on financial decision-making. Furthermore, role-playing sharpens critical thinking by requiring participants to analyze information, weigh options, and consider the long-term impact of their decisions. This skill is essential for making informed, responsible financial choices.
- Problem-Solving and Decicion-Making: The interactive nature of role-playing requires participants to actively engage in problem-solving and decision-making. Learners must assess financial situations, identify viable options, and make decisions that reflect real-world consequences. For example, in a role-playing scenario involving loan negotiation, participants must balance their financial needs with the lender's requirements, weighing factors like interest rates, repayment schedules, and personal financial constraints. These activities enhance decision-making abilities, helping participants think critically about trade-offs and make informed financial decisions.
- <u>Confidence</u>: Role-playing builds participants' confidence in discussing financial matters in group settings. By engaging in realistic financial scenarios, learners become more comfortable articulating their ideas and strategies for managing money. The collaborative nature of role-playing also allows participants to learn from one another, gaining insights into different approaches to financial challenges. This confidence extends beyond the classroom, helping learners feel more equipped to manage their finances and engage in financial conversations in their personal and professional lives.

The key benefit of role-playing activities is that they allow learners to apply financial knowledge in realistic contexts. Rather than simply learning theoretical concepts, participants can practice making financial decisions and see the immediate consequences of their actions. This hands-on learning process deepens understanding and makes the concepts more relatable and memorable. For instance, learners who role-play managing debt or creating a budget are more likely to retain those skills and apply them in their own financial planning. In conclusion, role-playing activities offer a powerful and engaging way to teach financial literacy. By simulating real-life financial scenarios and allowing participants to take on different roles, these activities provide a dynamic, interactive learning experience. Through role-playing, learners gain a deeper understanding of financial



skills, and education method, role-

concepts, enhance their decision-making and problem-solving skills, and build confidence in managing their finances. As a non-formal education method, roleplaying plays a crucial role in developing financial literacy in an enjoyable and practical manner.

2.3. Discussion Groups

Discussion groups provide an interactive and collaborative platform where participants can explore and debate financial concepts, share personal experiences, and learn from one another. This method allows individuals to engage in open dialogue, facilitating a deeper understanding of financial topics through collective knowledge. Unlike traditional lectures or one-way communication methods, discussion groups promote active participation, enabling participants to ask questions, challenge ideas, and exchange different perspectives on financial matters. By engaging with peers, participants can refine their financial literacy in a dynamic and supportive environment. The structure of discussion groups typically involves a facilitator who guides the conversation, providing structure and ensuring that the group stays focused on relevant topics. The facilitator may introduce a financial concept or question, prompting participants to share their thoughts, experiences, and ideas. Discussions often center on real-life financial scenarios, encouraging participants to connect theoretical knowledge with practical, personal experiences.

Examples of Discussion Topics:

- <u>Understanding Credit Scores</u>, <u>Debt</u>, and <u>Savings Strategies</u>: A common discussion topic in financial literacy groups is understanding credit scores and how they affect financial decisions. Participants may discuss the importance of maintaining good credit, the impact of debt on financial health, and strategies for saving. This topic often leads to conversations about debt management techniques, such as creating a repayment plan or consolidating debt, and how to make informed decisions about borrowing and saving money.
- Evaluating Different Investment Options: Discussion groups are also ideal for evaluating various investment options, such as stocks, bonds, and mutual funds. Participants can explore the risks and rewards associated with each investment type and discuss strategies for diversifying their portfolios. This topic may prompt conversations about long-term wealth-building strategies, retirement planning, and the role of investment in achieving financial goals. The group setting encourages participants to compare investment approaches and share personal experiences with investing.
- <u>Discussions on the Psychology of Money</u>: The psychology of money is an important aspect of financial literacy that is often explored in discussion groups. Participants may discuss behaviors like impulse spending, emotional reactions to financial stress, or biases that affect financial decision-making. Understanding these psychological factors can help participants become more mindful of their spending habits and make more rational financial decisions. Topics may include how emotions influence





financial choices, the importance of delayed gratification, and strategies for overcoming financial decision biases.

Educational Benefits:

- Encourages Peer-to-Peer Learning: One of the primary educational benefits of discussion groups is the opportunity for peer-to-peer learning. Participants learn not only from the facilitator but also from their fellow group members. By sharing experiences and discussing real-life financial scenarios, participants can consolidate their understanding of financial concepts. Hearing different perspectives can deepen their understanding of complex topics and expose them to new ideas and approaches. This exchange of knowledge fosters a collaborative learning environment where everyone benefits from the collective wisdom of the group.
- Provides a Safe Space for Asking Questions: Discussion groups create a safe space for participants to ask questions and seek clarification on topics they may find confusing or intimidating. Financial literacy can often be complex and overwhelming, and group discussions provide a supportive environment where participants feel comfortable addressing gaps in their knowledge. This openness encourages individuals to ask questions without fear of judgment, ensuring that they gain a clear and accurate understanding of key financial concepts.
- Fosters Critical Thinking and Articulating Financial Knowledge: Engaging in discussions helps participants develop critical thinking skills, as they analyze financial concepts, weigh different viewpoints, and consider various options before making decisions. This process enhances participants' ability to think critically about their own financial choices and develop sound strategies for managing their finances.
- <u>Confidence and Communication</u>: Additionally, articulating financial knowledge in discussions strengthens participants' communication skills and builds confidence in discussing financial matters.

These skills are crucial for making informed, thoughtful financial decisions in the real world. In conclusion, discussion groups are an effective non-formal education method for teaching financial literacy. By providing a platform for participants to explore financial concepts, share experiences, and learn from one another, discussion groups foster a deeper understanding of personal finance. They encourage peer-to-peer learning, offer a safe space for asking questions, and promote critical thinking—all essential components of financial literacy. This interactive approach ensures that learners not only gain knowledge but also the confidence and skills to make informed financial decisions.





Part 3: Conclusion and Recommendations

3.1. Summary of Key Points

This paper has explored various non-formal education methods for teaching financial literacy, specifically focusing on financial literacy games, role-playing activities, and discussion groups. Each of these methods offers distinct advantages, making them highly effective tools for engaging learners and enhancing financial literacy.

Financial Literacy Games are a popular and engaging method for teaching financial concepts. These games, whether traditional board games like Monopoly or digital simulations, allow participants to practice making financial decisions in a risk-free environment. Games simulate real-world financial challenges, such as budgeting, saving, investing, and debt management, providing a fun and interactive way for learners to develop their financial decision-making skills. The gamification of financial literacy increases engagement and motivation, and it significantly improves learning retention (Deterding et al., 2011). Through competitive elements, players experience the consequences of their financial choices, making the learning process both enjoyable and educational.

Role-playing activities offer another interactive approach, where participants take on different financial roles, such as consumers, investors, or financial advisors. By stepping into these roles, learners can experience financial scenarios from multiple perspectives, which enhances empathy and critical thinking. These activities foster active problem-solving and decision-making skills, as participants assess complex financial situations and make strategic choices. For example, negotiating a loan or advising a client on budgeting and saving allows learners to gain practical experience that they can apply to their own financial lives. Role-playing also builds confidence in financial discussions, preparing individuals to handle real-world financial conversations (Gentry, 1990).

Discussion groups provide a platform for collaborative learning, where participants can share their personal experiences and engage in dialogue on financial topics. These groups encourage peer-to-peer learning, fostering an environment where participants can explore complex financial concepts, ask questions, and learn from one another. Through discussing topics such as credit scores, debt management, or investment options, learners deepen their understanding of financial concepts and develop critical thinking skills. Discussion groups also create a safe space for participants to gain clarity on difficult topics, which can be especially beneficial for individuals new to financial literacy (Borden et al., 2008). Each of these non-formal education methods offers unique benefits that contribute to enhanced financial literacy.

Games engage learners in a fun, interactive manner, improving their decision-making skills. Role-playing activities enhance critical thinking and empathy while allowing participants to experience financial situations first-hand. Discussion groups foster collaborative learning, helping individuals clarify concepts and engage in deeper discussions about personal finance. Together, these methods promote a well-rounded approach to financial education, equipping learners with the knowledge and skills necessary to navigate real-world financial challenges.





3.2. Recommendations for Educators

Incorporating Non-Formal Education Methods into Financial Literacy Programs Non-formal education methods offer flexible and engaging ways to teach financial literacy, particularly when integrated into community workshops, school curricula, and online platforms. Educators can enhance the accessibility and impact of financial education by embracing interactive strategies like games, role-playing, and discussion groups, which foster deeper understanding and skill development.

Community Workshops: Educators can design financial literacy workshops that are interactive and tailored to the specific needs of their communities. For example, organizing a budget planning game or a "shopping simulation" activity can engage participants of various ages, allowing them to practice managing money in a controlled, low-stakes environment. These hands-on activities can be paired with real-life scenarios to make the concepts more relatable and applicable to everyday life.

School Curricula: In schools, teachers can integrate financial literacy into subjects like math, economics, and social studies. Role-playing exercises, where students act as consumers, business owners, or financial advisors, can deepen their understanding of economic concepts. Educators can also introduce digital financial literacy games that simulate the management of a personal budget, investments, or debt, offering a fun and engaging way to reinforce classroom learning.

Online Platforms: With the rise of digital learning, online platforms offer a broad range of possibilities for financial literacy education. Educators can use videos, interactive webinars, and gamified learning tools to reach a wider audience. For example, creating a financial planning app with scenario-based simulations can help learners navigate real-world financial decisions.

Practical tips for designing activities

Games: When designing financial literacy games, it is essential to align the game mechanics with the learning objectives. For younger audiences, simple games with colorful graphics and easy-to-understand rules can be effective. For older participants, more complex simulation games that involve strategic decision-making (e.g., investments, debt management) can provide deeper insights. Ensure that feedback from the game provides constructive lessons, and players can see the consequences of their choices in real-time.

Role-Playing Scenarios: Tailor role-playing activities to the learners' age and financial background. Younger students could role-play scenarios such as saving for a toy or managing allowance money, while adults may engage in simulations like negotiating a loan or planning for retirement. Educators should also guide participants in reflecting on their decisions, discussing what strategies worked and what could be improved.

Discussion Groups: Discussion groups are powerful for building critical thinking and collaboration around financial topics. To cater to diverse learners, groups should be organized based on age or financial experience. For example, a group for young adults might focus on student loans and credit scores, while a group for seniors could explore



Sinancially Empowered WANISN

topics like budgeting on a fixed income. Encouraging open discussions and providing real-world examples ensures that everyone feels included and empowered to contribute. Making Financial Education Accessible, Interactive, and Relatable to ensure the effectiveness of financial literacy programs, educators must prioritize accessibility and relevance. Content should be presented in language that is easy to understand, avoiding jargon or complex terms. Additionally, financial topics should be framed in ways that resonate with learners' personal experiences. For instance, discussing how budgeting impacts day-to-day life or how investing can secure future goals makes the material more tangible and motivating. By making financial education engaging and approachable, educators can ensure long-term retention and real-world application.





Chapter 2: Cultural Sensitivity in Financial Education

Cultural sensitivity is essential when addressing financial education, especially for young migrant and refugee women who come from diverse cultural backgrounds. Understanding and respecting cultural differences can enhance learning experiences, making financial education more effective and inclusive. This chapter explores the importance of cultural sensitivity, offering strategies to incorporate cultural awareness into teaching methods, with a focus on credit management and digital finance tools. Additionally, youth workers will be offered several non-formal activities and workshops for promoting cultural sensitivity, providing practical examples and tools to engage and support their learners effectively.

1. Importance of Cultural Sensitivity

Cultural sensitivity in financial education is essential because financial behaviors are shaped by cultural norms and values. For instance, in some cultures, saving money might be prioritized for community obligations or collective family support, while in others, individual financial independence is emphasized. Understanding these differences is crucial for educators to make financial education relevant and effective.

1.1 Influence of Cultural Backgrounds on Financial Behaviors

Cultural backgrounds influence how people perceive and manage money. For example:

Savings and Spending Practices

Cultural norms significantly shape how individuals prioritize savings and spending. In cultures where saving is tied to significant life events, such as weddings or education, the focus might be on long-term goals rather than immediate financial gains. On the other hand, cultures that emphasize spending on community obligations or religious practices may prioritize collective well-being over personal financial security. Youth workers and educators need to recognize these values and show how modern financial tools can align with or enhance these cultural practices, making financial education more relevant and effective.

Debt and Credit

Attitudes toward debt vary greatly across cultures. In some societies, taking on debt is considered risky or even shameful, often associated with a lack of financial discipline. This perspective can lead to hesitation in using credit services or loans, even when they might be beneficial. In contrast, other cultures view debt as a tool for leveraging opportunities, such as starting a business or investing in education. Youth workers and educators should acknowledge these attitudes and teach how to use credit responsibly within the learners' cultural context, helping them understand both the potential benefits and risks.

Financial Decision-Making

Cultural norms also influence who makes financial decisions within households. In many cultures, financial decisions are traditionally made by men, with women playing a more supportive or secondary role. However, in other cultures, women may be the primary



financial planners, managing household budgets and spending. Understanding these dynamics is fundamental for educators, as it allows them to engage both men and women in financial planning discussions effectively. By recognizing who holds decision-making power, they can tailor their teaching methods to ensure that all participants are actively involved and empowered to make informed financial choices.

1.2 Creating an Inclusive Learning Environment

Cultural awareness in financial education fosters an inclusive environment where learners feel respected and understood. This inclusion is achieved by:

• Building Trust

Trust is a cornerstone of effective financial education, especially for migrants and refugees who may be unfamiliar with the financial systems in their new country. When youth workers and educators demonstrate cultural sensitivity, they can build rapport with learners, making them feel respected and understood. This trust encourages open communication, allowing participants to share their financial challenges and ask questions without fear of judgment. An inclusive environment fosters a sense of belonging, which is crucial for engagement and successful learning outcomes.

• Encouraging Participation

When cultural differences are acknowledged and respected, learners are more likely to participate actively in discussions and activities. Participation is not just about involvement but also about contributing valuable perspectives shaped by cultural experiences. Educators can enhance the learning experience for all participants by fostering an environment that embraces a variety of perspectives. This inclusive approach facilitates learners to explore financial concepts from the perspective of their cultural heritage, thereby rendering the material accessible and simpler to comprehend.

Reducing Misunderstandings

Misunderstandings can arise when financial concepts are presented without consideration of cultural norms. For instance, a concept like interest on loans might be viewed negatively in cultures where borrowing is discouraged. Educators can anticipate these potential misunderstandings and present financial concepts in a manner that is in line with the values of learners by being culturally aware. This method not only improves comprehension but also mitigates resistance to the adoption of new financial practices, thereby facilitating the integration of participants into their new financial environment.

Bridging Cultural and Financial Gaps

Adapting to a new financial system can be an enormous challenge for many migrants and refugees, particularly when it is substantially different from their traditional practices. Cultural sensitivity helps bridge this gap by linking familiar financial behaviors to new concepts. For example, youth workers can explain how communal savings practices can be enhanced by formal banking systems, showing learners how to blend their cultural financial



habits with new tools. This approach makes financial education more accessible and practical, empowering learners to navigate their new financial landscape with confidence.

• Empowering Learners

Ultimately, cultural sensitivity empowers learners by validating their experiences and showing them how they can apply financial concepts in ways that align with their cultural values. When learners see that their cultural identity is respected and integrated into the learning process, they are more likely to embrace financial education and apply it in their daily lives. This empowerment is particularly important for young migrant and refugee women, who may face additional barriers to financial independence. Educators can assist these women in establishing financial autonomy, gaining confidence, and taking control of their futures by connecting financial education to their cultural identity.

2. Strategies for Incorporating Cultural Awareness

2.1 Adaptive Teaching Methods

Tailoring financial education to cultural contexts means recognizing the specific financial habits, values, and challenges of the learners. This involves using culturally relevant examples and scenarios that resonate with participants' experiences. For instance, when discussing savings, refer to traditional savings methods prevalent in the learners' cultures and then introduce how these practices can align with or be enhanced by modern financial tools like bank accounts or mobile wallets.

Educators should also consider the learners' past experiences with financial systems, which may vary significantly depending on their cultural backgrounds. This adaptive approach ensures that the lessons are not only comprehended but also pertinent to the learners' real-life situations, thereby rendering financial concepts more relatable.

2.2 Language Accessibility

Language barriers can significantly hinder financial education, especially for migrants and refugees who may not be fluent in the language of teaching. Ensuring that financial literacy materials are inclusive and comprehensible is important. This can be accomplished by employing straightforward, uncomplicated language, refraining from the use of jargon, and offering bilingual resources or translations when required. Visual aids, including diagrams, charts, and infographics, can also assist in the more effective communication of complex financial concepts.

In addition, consider using digital tools or apps that offer language support, such as translation features or simplified interfaces. By making language accessibility a priority, educators can ensure that all participants, regardless of their language proficiency, can fully engage with the material and gain the financial knowledge they need.

2.3 Incorporate Cultural Practices

Incorporating cultural financial practices into the curriculum involves recognizing and validating the financial behaviors that learners bring with them from their home countries.



For example, if a community-based saving system (like a rotating savings and credit association) is common in a participant's culture, educators can explore how this practice can be adapted to or supplemented with formal financial tools available in their new country.

This approach not only makes financial education more relatable but also empowers learners by showing them that their cultural practices have value and can coexist with new financial concepts. It helps bridge the gap between traditional financial behaviors and modern systems, making the transition smoother and less intimidating.

2.4 Inclusive Discussions

Promoting open dialogue about cultural differences in financial practices is essential for creating an inclusive learning environment. Encourage participants to share their experiences with money management, borrowing, and saving from their cultural perspectives. This not only promotes mutual comprehension but also enables participants to learn from each other's experiences.

Inclusive discussions can also help identify common challenges faced by migrants and refugees in navigating the financial systems of their new country. The learning process can be made more collaborative and supportive by confronting these challenges collectively, which allows educators to provide more targeted support and solutions.

2.5 Non-Formal Methods

Non-formal education methods, such as role-playing, group discussions, and simulations, are effective ways to engage learners and make financial education more interactive. These methods will enable participants to implement financial concepts in a practical, hands-on manner, which can be especially advantageous for those who may find conventional educational settings intimidating or inaccessible.

For example, a role-playing activity might involve simulating a visit to a bank to open an account or apply for a loan, giving participants the opportunity to practice real-life financial tasks in a safe and supportive environment. Group discussions can also provide a platform for sharing cultural insights and strategies, while simulations can help learners understand the long-term impact of financial decisions in a risk-free setting.

Having said this, in the next part of this chapter, we will explore different non-formal activities that can be useful for youth workers and educators.

3. Non-formal Activities and Workshops for Promoting Cultural Sensitivity

The following part explores a diverse array of workshops and non-formal activities that are intended to incorporate cultural sensitivity into financial education. These methods assist young migrant and refugee women in establishing a connection between financial concepts and their cultural contexts, thereby enhancing the relevance, practicality, and engagement of their learning with their individual experiences. Let's see them!





3.1 Cultural Finance Mapping

Objective: Help participants understand the differences and similarities between their cultural financial practices and those in their new country.

Activity: In this activity, participants are encouraged to map out their traditional financial practices, such as how they save, spend, and borrow money. For example, participants might illustrate how they participate in a community-based savings system, where funds are pooled and rotated among members, versus using a personal bank savings account in their new country. Additionally, they can discuss the differences in spending priorities, such as spending on religious obligations versus saving for personal goals, and map these priorities against common financial goals in their new environment, such as building credit or saving for education.

Outcome: This activity will help participants bridge the gap between familiar financial practices and the new financial environment, making it easier for them to adapt while also acknowledging the value of their cultural practices.

3.2 Debt Management Role-Playing

Objective: Help participants learn how to manage debt effectively while considering cultural practices and local financial systems.

Activity: In this role-playing activity, participants are presented with scenarios where they must decide how to manage debt, such as prioritizing loan payments or negotiating with creditors. Cultural factors that may influence these decisions, such as community obligations or religious considerations, should be integrated into the scenarios. After the role-play, participants need to discuss how they balanced cultural values with practical debt management strategies.

Outcome: Participants develop skills in managing debt that respect both their cultural values and the financial expectations of their new environment.



Source: Image by rawpixel.com on Freepik





3.3 Peer-Led Discussions

Objective: Encourage sharing of cultural financial experiences and foster peer learning.

Activity: Organize peer-led discussions where participants share their financial practices and experiences from their home countries. For example, a discussion could focus on how participants manage financial emergencies, such as unexpected medical expenses, in their home countries and explore how to handle similar situations in their new financial system. Another discussion could focus on the cultural significance of group savings, where participants can explore how similar cooperative saving systems can be adapted using local financial tools like credit unions or microfinance institutions.

Outcome: These discussions encourage participants in acquiring a deeper understanding of various financial practices and in feeling empowered by learning from their peers who have faced similar obstacles. A sense of community and mutual support is also fostered by the peer-led format.

3.4 Cultural Financial Literacy Games

Objective: Engage participants in financial learning through interactive, culturally relevant games.

Activity: Develop games that incorporate cultural aspects of financial literacy. For example, create a board game where participants must manage a budget that includes culturally significant expenses, such as holiday celebrations or family support, while trying to save for a long-term goal. Another game could involve scenarios common in their cultures, like dowry payments or communal celebrations, where players must balance these with new financial challenges, such as paying rent or managing utility bills in their host country.

Outcome: Games make learning fun and engaging, helping participants retain financial concepts while reinforcing cultural relevance. This approach also reduces the stress of learning about finances in a new environment, making the process more enjoyable and relatable.

3.5 Budgeting for Cultural Events Workshop

Objective: Teach participants how to manage and plan for cultural and community events within their budget.

Activity: Organize a workshop where participants learn how to budget for important cultural events, such as weddings, religious celebrations, or community gatherings. Start by having them list all potential expenses associated with the event (e.g., food, venue, gifts) and then compare these costs with their income and savings. Introduce tools such as budgeting apps or spreadsheets to help them manage their finances effectively. You can also include a discussion on how to prioritize spending and consider more cost-effective alternatives while still honoring cultural traditions.

Outcome: This workshop will help participants plan for significant cultural events without overspending or going into debt. It will empower them to make informed financial decisions while maintaining their cultural values and traditions.





3.6 Financial Literacy Through Storytelling

Objective: Use storytelling as a method to teach financial literacy, allowing participants to share and learn through personal and cultural narratives.

Activity: Organize a storytelling session where participants share stories related to their financial experiences, challenges, and successes in both their home countries and their new environment. These stories could include how they managed money during significant life events, how they navigated financial challenges during migration, or how they have adapted to the financial system in their host country. After each story, the group can discuss the lessons learned and explore financial concepts that relate to the stories shared. This could include discussions on savings, debt management, or investment practices.

Outcome: Storytelling allows participants to connect financial concepts to their personal experiences, making learning more relatable and memorable. It also fosters a sense of community, as participants learn from each other's journeys and build confidence in their financial knowledge.



Source: Image by jcomp on Freepik

3.7 Navigating Financial Services in a New Country

Objective: Help participants understand and access financial services in their new country, such as banking, loans, and insurance.

Activity: Youth workers can host a workshop focused on introducing participants to the financial services available in their new country. This could include practical sessions on how to open a bank account, apply for a loan, or choose the right insurance products. The workshop could also feature guest speakers from local banks or financial institutions who can explain the process and answer participants' questions. Role-playing activities could be incorporated, where participants practice engaging with financial service providers, such as filling out forms or asking questions in a banking scenario.

Outcome: This workshop equips participants with the knowledge and skills to navigate the financial services sector confidently. It demystifies the banking system and helps





participants understand how to manage their finances using the services available in their host country.

3.8 Interactive Credit Building Workshop

Objective: Teach participants how to build and maintain a good credit score in their new country.

Activity: This interactive workshop covers the components of a credit score and practical steps to improve it. Participants can engage in role-playing activities where they simulate real-life financial tasks, such as opening a bank account, applying for a credit card, and making timely payments. The workshop can also include a discussion on the importance of a good credit score for securing housing, employment, and other essential services.

Outcome: Participants gain practical and relevant experience in building and maintaining a credit score, which is fundamental for financial stability in their new environment.

3.9 Exploring Digital Finance Tools through Cultural Lenses

Objective: Help participants understand the importance of digital finance tools while respecting and incorporating their cultural financial practices.

Activity: Participants will explore digital finance tools such as mobile banking apps, online payment systems, and budgeting applications. The workshop will begin with a discussion on how financial transactions are managed in their home countries. Then, participants will be introduced to the equivalent digital tools available in their new country. The focus will be on drawing parallels between traditional methods (e.g., saving money in a community fund) and digital methods (e.g., using online savings accounts). They will also discuss challenges and cultural barriers they might face in adopting these tools.

Outcome: Participants will gain practical experience with digital finance tools and understand how they can integrate these tools into their financial management practices while respecting their cultural values.



Source: Image by pch.vector on Freepik





3.10 Digital Financial Literacy and Fraud Prevention

Objective: Equip participants with the knowledge to safely use digital finance tools and avoid common financial scams, while considering their unique cultural contexts.

Activity: This workshop will begin with a discussion on common financial scams in participants' home countries and how they might relate to or differ from those in the new country. Participants will then be guided through a series of interactive scenarios where they must identify potential scams or fraudulent activities in digital finance, such as phishing emails or fake websites. The workshop will also cover security measures, such as setting up strong passwords and recognizing secure websites. Cultural sensitivity will be addressed by discussing how certain scams might target specific cultural practices or beliefs.

Outcome: Participants will leave with a strong understanding of how to protect themselves from financial fraud in a digital world, with a clear connection to their cultural experiences and values.

The following examples of non-formal education activities provide a strong foundation for youth workers and educators to use in their training programs. However, these activities can be adapted and expanded based on the specific needs of participants. Youth workers are encouraged to be creative and innovative in their approach, tailoring these methods to fit the cultural context and financial goals of the women they are working with. In doing so, they can establish a learning environment that is both inclusive and dynamic, thereby enabling participants to prosper financially in their new environment.





Chapter 3: Facilitating Financial Confidence

In this chapter, youth workers will find practical strategies and resources designed to build financial confidence among young migrant and refugee women. The chapter covers a range of topics, including the importance of financial education, entrepreneurial skills development, and economic empowerment strategies. Additionally, it highlights the role of mentorship programs in supporting financial growth and overcoming common barriers. The chapter concludes with a set of non-formal activities which youth workers can use to reinforce financial confidence and empower participants to take control of their economic futures.

1. Building Financial Confidence Through Education

1.1 Importance of Financial Education as a Foundation for Confidence

Financial education serves as the foundation upon which financial confidence is built. For young migrant and refugee women, who may be navigating entirely new financial landscapes, acquiring financial knowledge is crucial for developing the confidence needed to manage their finances independently. These women often face challenges such as unfamiliar banking systems, different taxation rules, and varying expectations around credit and debt. Without a strong understanding of these systems, they may feel overwhelmed or anxious when making financial decisions.

Financial education provides them with the tools and knowledge to make informed choices, reducing uncertainty and fostering a sense of control over their financial lives. Participants can approach their financial responsibilities with greater confidence and less stress of making mistakes by learning fundamental financial concepts, including budgeting, saving, and credit management.

1.2 Tailored Financial Workshops for Migrant and Refugee Women

To effectively build financial confidence, financial education must be tailored to the specific needs and experiences of young migrant and refugee women. These workshops should focus on practical financial skills that are immediately relevant to their lives, such as how to open and manage a bank account, understand local financial regulations, and use digital finance tools like mobile banking apps.

Workshops should be designed with an awareness of the participants' cultural contexts, using examples and scenarios that resonate with their experiences, as emphasized in the previous chapter. Indeed, cultural sensitivity is essential.

Language accessibility is also fundamental, therefore financial concepts should be clarified in a straightforward manner, and materials should be accessible in the native languages of participants whenever possible. Youth workers can guarantee that participants not only comprehend the information but also feel competent to implement it in their daily lives by making financial education relevant and approachable.





1.3 Applying Key Financial Principles from Module H

Specifically, *Module H "Economic Empowerment and Financial Independence Strategies"* provides essential concepts that are directly linked to building financial confidence. One of the core principles is understanding the balance between income and expenses—a skill that is vital for effective money management. In workshops, participants can be guided through the process of tracking their income and expenses, learning how to create and stick to a budget. This activity will help them see where their money is going and identify areas where they can cut costs or save more. Additionally, the concept of creating sustainable budgets—budgets that not only cover immediate needs but also allow for saving and planning for the future—is fundamental. Participants can learn how to set financial goals, such as saving for education or a business, and develop step-by-step plans to achieve those goals. Participants develop confidence in their capacity to manage their finances over the long term by acquiring these skills, thereby enabling them to make informed decisions that contribute to their financial independence and security.

Moreover, Module H emphasizes the importance of distinguishing between needs and wants, a concept that can be woven into workshops to help participants prioritize their spending. Participants can exercise greater control over their finances and make decisions that are consistent with their long-term objectives by acquiring the ability to identify essential expenses and distinguish them from discretionary spending.

2. Entrepreneurial Skills Development

2.1 Empowering Through Entrepreneurship

Entrepreneurial skills offer a powerful way for young migrant and refugee women to achieve financial independence. For those who face barriers to traditional employment, starting a business provides an alternative path to economic empowerment. Entrepreneurship allows participants to harness their unique talents, cultural knowledge, and community connections to create opportunities that align with their skills and interests. This process not only builds financial independence but also boosts confidence, as participants take control of their financial futures.

2.2 Identifying and Validating Business Ideas

The first step in entrepreneurial development is helping participants identify viable business opportunities. As also described in *Module G "Entrepreneurial Skills for Migrant Women"*, this involves guiding them to think critically about the needs of their communities, both locally and within their cultural networks. For example, participants can explore business ideas based on their cultural heritage, such as offering traditional foods, crafts, or services that may be in demand in their new country. Encouraging participants to observe market trends, conduct informal surveys, and gather insights from their communities can help them identify gaps in the market where their skills and products could thrive.

Once business opportunities are identified, participants need to generate and refine their ideas. Workshops can include brainstorming sessions where participants are encouraged to think creatively about potential business ventures. This process should involve assessing





the viability of each concept by taking into account factors such as cost, demand, and competition. In order to verify their concepts, participants can carry out market research, which comprises the evaluation of the target audience, the analysis of competitors, and the identification of potential obstacles. It will help them refine and test their ideas, building confidence and reducing the risk of failure.

2.3 Entrepreneurial Training and Funding

Entrepreneurial training that is effective extends beyond the generation of ideas; it provides participants with the practical skills necessary to operate a successful business. Therefore, training should cover key areas such as business planning, financial management, marketing, and operations. It is essential to create an accurate business plan, as it enables participants to establish objectives, establish a vision, and define the actions necessary to achieve success.

Module G also emphasizes the significance of comprehending various funding alternatives, such as grants, microloans, and community financing. Training sessions may guide participants on how to compose funding applications and present their business concepts to prospective lenders or investors. Youth workers can assist participants in obtaining the resources necessary to establish and expand their enterprises by offering this broad assistance.

3. Economic Empowerment Strategies and Overcoming Financial Barriers

3.1 Empowering Through Financial Knowledge

Economic empowerment starts with providing young migrant and refugee women with essential financial knowledge that serves as the foundation for their long-term independence. Financial planning, investment strategies, and retirement planning, as covered in Module H, will equip participants with the tools to manage their income wisely, set achievable goals, and prepare for the future. These concepts can be comprehended by participants, who can thereby break free from a cycle of financial instability and begin to accumulate wealth that can support their aspirations. Additionally, financial education provides individuals with a sense of control over their economic situations, allowing them to make strategic decisions that are advantageous to both themselves and their families.

3.2 Overcoming Common Financial Barriers

Young migrant and refugee women often encounter significant barriers to financial inclusion, such as limited access to credit, language difficulties, and a lack of familiarity with the local financial system. These barriers can prevent them from fully engaging in economic opportunities and hinder their path to financial independence.

Indeed, Module H emphasizes the need for targeted interventions, such as financial education programs that address language barriers and mentorship opportunities that provide personalized guidance. Youth workers can help participants in overcoming these obstacles by providing tailored support networks and connecting them with local financial resources, such as microfinance institutions or local banks. In addition to enabling access





to financial services, overcoming these obstacles also cultivates a sense of confidence and affiliation in their new surroundings.

3.3 Continuous Learning and Adaptability

Building economic empowerment necessitates a commitment to adaptability and continuous learning, in addition to overcoming immediate obstacles. The financial landscape is constantly evolving, and staying informed is essential for maintaining financial resilience. Encouraging participants to engage in ongoing education—whether through additional workshops, online courses, or peer learning networks—ensures they remain adaptable and capable of responding to new financial challenges and opportunities. This method not only builds up their financial self-assurance but also equips them with the necessary tools for long-term success. Participants can maintain their economic empowerment by consistently refining their financial strategies and making informed decisions, which is achieved by creating a constant learning attitude.

4. Mentorship Programs for Financial Growth

4.1 Enhancing Financial Confidence Through Mentorship

Mentorship programs are essential for the development of financial confidence, particularly among young women who are refugees and migrants. These women may encounter unfamiliar financial systems and limited support networks. Mentoring provides participants the opportunity to receive personalized advice from an individual who has successfully navigated comparable obstacles. This relationship has the potential to substantially increase confidence because it offers a secure environment in which to ask questions, discuss financial objectives, and receive constructive feedback.

Moreover, mentors can help demystify complex financial concepts, making them more accessible and less intimidating for participants. Mentors can instill confidence and empower participants to take control of their financial goals by sharing their own experiences and successes.

4.2 Guidance, Support, and Practical Knowledge

One of the key benefits of mentorship is the real-world insights and practical guidance that mentors can offer. Mentors can help participants understand the nuances of financial systems, such as how to open a bank account, apply for credit, or manage taxes in their new country. This practical advice is invaluable for participants who may be unfamiliar with these processes and can prevent them from making costly mistakes. Mentors also provide ongoing support as participants face financial challenges, offering advice on managing unexpected expenses, dealing with debt, or making important financial decisions. Additionally, they can introduce participants to useful financial tools and resources, such as budgeting apps or local financial services, further enhancing their financial literacy. Through the provision of personalized guidance, mentors assist participants in navigating their financial journeys with enhanced clarity and assurance, guaranteeing that they experience constant encouragement throughout the entire process.





4.3 Building Entrepreneurial Skills and Financial Planning

Mentorship programs are particularly effective in building entrepreneurial skills and guiding financial planning. For aspiring entrepreneurs, mentors can offer advice on developing business ideas, creating business plans, and securing funding, providing practical examples from their own experiences. They can also help participants refine their business strategies and avoid common pitfalls, such as underestimating costs or neglecting market research. In terms of financial planning, mentors can assist participants in setting realistic financial goals, budgeting effectively, and planning for long-term financial security, such as retirement or emergency savings. Mentors possess the ability to offer valuable perspectives on regional market dynamics and regulatory prerequisites, thereby assisting participants in customizing their business strategies to suit the specific context they are operating in. This guidance proves essential for individuals who may possess limited experience in financial planning and require assistance in making well-informed decisions that are in line with their objectives, thus ensuring the long-term sustainability and profitability of their businesses.

4.4 Moral Support and Encouragement

Beyond the technical aspects of financial management, mentors provide vital moral support. The journey to financial independence can be challenging, especially for migrant and refugee women who may face additional cultural and social barriers. Having a mentor to offer encouragement and motivation can make a significant difference, providing a sense of belonging and reducing feelings of isolation. Mentors help participants stay focused on their goals, overcome setbacks, and celebrate their successes along the way, reinforcing a positive mindset. This kind of emotional support facilitates the development of resilience and tenacity, so empowering participants to maintain their dedication to their financial advancement in the face of challenges. Mentors additionally function as examples, demonstrating to participants the attainability of financial prosperity, thereby creating a profound sense of empowerment and inspiration.

5. Non-Formal Activities to Reinforce Financial Confidence

In the following pages, youth workers are provided with a variety of non-formal activities designed to help migrant and refugee women strengthen and reinforce their financial confidence.

5.1 Mock Business Pitches

Objective: Build confidence in public speaking, business planning, and entrepreneurial skills.

Activity: In a simulated pitch session, participants engage in the preparation and presentation of their business ideas, thereby recreating a real scenario when they deliver pitches to prospective investors or partners. Following each pitch, individuals are provided with feedback from their peers and mentors in order to enhance their ideas and improve their presenting ability.



Example: A participant presents a plan for a catering business specializing in traditional foods from their home country. Feedback focuses on clarifying the target market and improving the financial projections.

Outcome: This activity can facilitate the enhancement of participants' confidence in effectively articulating their ideas and develops beneficial viewpoints to strengthen their business's strategies.

5.2 Financial Planning Workshops

Objective: Empower participants to create and manage personalized financial plans.

Activity: In this interactive session, participants should learn how to create financial plans tailored to their income and goals. They can set SMART financial goals (Specific, Measurable, Achievable, Relevant, and Time-bound) and simulate real-life financial decisions such as budgeting, saving, and investing.

Example: Participants work through a scenario where they must plan how to save for a down payment on a home while managing daily expenses and unexpected costs.

Outcome: Participants will leave with a clear understanding of how to create and follow a financial plan, building their confidence in managing their finances independently.



Source: Image by vectorjuice on Freepik

5.3 Role-Playing Negotiation Scenarios

Objective: Enhance negotiation skills for financial and business contexts.

Activity: Youth workers should engage participants in role-playing activity where they practice negotiating salaries, contracts, or business deals. Scenarios should be based on real-life situations, allowing learners to explore different negotiation strategies and outcomes.

Example: A participant practices negotiating a salary increase during a job interview, learning how to present their value to the employer and counter-offer effectively.



Transially Empowered

Outcome: This activity builds participants' confidence in negotiation, equipping them with the skills to advocate for themselves in financial and professional situations.

5.4 Peer-Led Financial Confidence Groups

Objective: Foster a supportive environment for learning and growth through shared experiences.

Activity: Participants form small groups where they discuss their financial challenges, successes, and strategies. Each group is facilitated by a peer leader who encourages open communication and mutual support.

Example: A participant shares their experience of overcoming debt, providing insights and encouragement to others facing similar challenges.

Outcome: Participants gain confidence through peer support, learning from each other's experiences and building a community of shared financial growth.



Source: Image by pikisuperstar on Freepik

5.5 Budgeting Challenges

Objective: Enhance practical budgeting skills through hands-on activities.

Activity: Participants are given a fictional monthly income and a list of expenses, including fixed costs (e.g., rent, utilities) and variable costs (e.g., groceries, entertainment). They must create a balanced budget that meets financial goals like saving, debt reduction, or investing. The activity can include unexpected financial events, such as medical emergencies or car repairs, to challenge participants to adapt their budgets in real time. This activity emphasizes the need to prioritize spending, plan for emergencies, and make trade-offs to achieve financial stability.



Example: Participants work in groups to budget for a month where they face an unexpected medical expense, forcing them to adjust their plans and priorities, such as cutting back on entertainment or dining out to cover the cost.

Outcome: This activity reinforces the importance of budgeting and helps participants develop practical strategies for managing their money effectively. It also teaches adaptability, encouraging participants to remain flexible and resourceful when facing financial challenges.

5.6 Savings Goals Visualization

Objective: Encourage participants to set and track their savings goals through visual tools.

Activity: Participants design visual savings charts that outline their financial goals, such as saving for education, a business, or an emergency fund. The charts include specific milestones, such as reaching a certain savings amount or cutting down on discretionary spending, and progress trackers that allow participants to monitor their achievements over time. Visual aids, such as graphs, thermometers, or goal trees, can make the process more engaging and motivating. This activity can also include discussions on the importance of saving regularly, even in small amounts, and how to prioritize different financial goals based on participants' unique needs and aspirations.

Example: A participant creates a chart to save for a small business, marking each milestone as they reach their savings targets. For example, they might set smaller goals like saving for initial supplies, then larger milestones like covering rent for a business space.

Outcome: This activity can help participants visualize their financial goals and stay committed to achieving them, reinforcing the habit of saving. The implementation of practical and visible processes enhances participants' motivation and concentration towards their long-term financial goals, so establishing a stronger foundation for achieving financial independence.

5.7 Small Business Simulation

Objective: Provide hands-on experience in managing a small business.

Activity: Participants are assigned roles within a fictional business, such as CEO, finance manager, or marketing director. They work together to make business decisions, manage finances, and respond to challenges.

Example: The finance manager must decide how to allocate funds for marketing and product development, balancing short-term needs with long-term growth.

Outcome: This simulation helps participants apply entrepreneurial and financial skills in a practical, controlled environment, preparing them for real-world business management.

5.8 Investment Strategy Game

Objective: Teach participants about investment options and risk management.



Activity: Participants are given a fictional sum of money to invest in different assets (e.g., stocks, bonds, real estate). Over several rounds, they make investment decisions and track the performance of their portfolios, discussing risk vs. reward, diversification, and long-term planning.

Example: A participant invests in a mix of stocks and bonds, learning how market fluctuations affect their portfolio and the importance of diversifying investments. **Outcome:** This game helps participants understand investment principles and develop strategies for managing their own investments with confidence.



Source: Image by pch.vector on Freepik

5.9 Case Study Analysis

Objective: Encourage critical thinking and problem-solving related to financial challenges.

Activity: Participants will be provided with authentic case studies that illustrate the financial difficulties encountered by entrepreneurs or individuals. Participants engage in collaborative group work to critically examine the given scenario, put forth feasible alternatives, and reflect on prospective results.

Example: A group analyzes a case study where a small business struggles with cash flow issues, proposing solutions like renegotiating supplier contracts or seeking short-term financing.

Outcome: Participants enhance their problem-solving skills and learn to apply financial knowledge to real-world scenarios, building their confidence in addressing financial challenges.

5.10 Financial Role Models and Success Stories

Objective: Inspire participants by connecting them with role models and success stories from their community or similar backgrounds.

Activity: Youth workers can invite guest speakers who have successfully navigated financial challenges or started their own businesses to share their experiences with participants. The session could include a Q&A segment where participants ask questions about the speakers' journeys, challenges, and strategies for success. Participants could then reflect on how these





stories relate to their own financial goals and consider the steps they can take to follow a similar path.

Example: A guest speaker who started a successful small business after migrating to a new country shares their story of overcoming financial barriers, such as accessing credit and managing initial costs, inspiring participants to pursue their entrepreneurial dreams.

Outcome: Through encountering actual life success stories, participants are able to foster motivation and observe concrete illustrations of attainable outcomes. This phenomenon enhances individuals' self-assurance and equips them with realistic perspectives that can be implemented in their personal financial and entrepreneurial activities.

These 10 non-formal activities aim to provide youth workers with practical tools to reinforce financial confidence among young migrant and refugee women. Through active participation in actual tasks, simulated scenarios, and collaborative learning, these activities can facilitate the integration of theoretical understanding with practical application in real-world situations. The designs of these activities are intended to possess flexibility and adaptability, enabling adaptation to be customized according to the unique requirements and cultural contexts of all those involved.





Chapter 4: Community and Peer Learning

Community and peer learning are transformative approaches to financial literacy, emphasizing collective knowledge and shared experiences to simplify complex topics like investments and risk management. By grounding abstract concepts in real-life scenarios and fostering open dialogue, these methods create supportive environments where participants can collaborate, ask questions, and build confidence.

Unlike traditional settings, these approaches highlight the personal and contextual aspects of financial decisions, making learning more engaging and relevant. They empower individuals by encouraging active participation and mutual problem-solving, turning financial literacy into a collaborative journey. Ultimately, community and peer learning equip participants with the skills and confidence to navigate financial challenges effectively.

1. Benefits of community-based learning

Community-based learning integrates financial education into social and cultural contexts, creating environments where participants can connect theoretical knowledge to practical, real-world scenarios. This approach goes beyond traditional classroom methods, emphasizing shared experiences, collaboration, and the use of local resources. In the context of financial literacy, particularly investments and risk management, community-based learning offers unique benefits:

- Relevance and practicality: Financial literacy concepts such as investments and risk management often seem abstract and intimidating. Community-based learning bridges the gap by relating these concepts to familiar, tangible scenarios.
- Collective wisdom and shared experiences: Communities are rich repositories of collective wisdom, where diverse participants bring unique experiences, insights, and approaches to problem-solving. Sharing these experiences allows individuals to learn from the successes and challenges of others, making the learning process dynamic and multifaceted. For example, a retired entrepreneur might share how they managed investment risks during an economic downturn or immigrant participants might contribute perspectives on navigating financial systems in a new country. The exchange of such experiences enriches understanding and provides real-life contexts that traditional education might lack.
- Supportive and inclusive learning environment: Community-based learning fosters a sense of belonging and support, especially for individuals who might feel intimidated by financial topics. Participants can ask questions, share doubts, and experiment with new ideas without fear of judgment. This inclusivity is particularly beneficial for marginalized groups, such as women from migrant communities, as highlighted in the Financially Empowered Women project. By creating safe spaces for open discussions about finances, community-based learning helps participants overcome barriers and build confidence.





- Building financial resilience: When communities learn together, they often work together to build financial resilience. Group-based activities, such as establishing savings groups or discussing collective investment opportunities, teaching members to pool resources, sharing risks, and support each other in achieving financial goals.
- Localized and culturally relevant learning: Community-based learning ensures that financial education is tailored to the local context. It addresses specific economic realities, cultural practices, and societal values that influence financial decisions. By focusing on local and cultural relevance, learners can better relate to and apply financial concepts in their daily lives.
- Empowerment through community action: Community-based learning empowers individuals to take collective action toward financial improvement. It fosters a sense of agency, where participants not only learn but also implement and advocate financial strategies that benefit the entire group.
- Sustainability and long-term impact: The effects of community-based learning often extend beyond individual participants. When knowledge is shared within a community, it creates a ripple effect, influencing broader networks and fostering a culture of financial awareness. For instance, a workshop on investments and risk management might inspire attendees to teach these principles to their families, creating a multiplier effect that promotes long-term financial literacy and stability.

Community-based learning transforms financial education into a participatory, inclusive, and practical experience. By tapping into the strengths of collective wisdom, relevance, and empowerment, it enables individuals to not only understand financial concepts but also apply them in ways that strengthen both personal and communal financial resilience.

2. Advantages of peer learning in financial literacy

Peer learning is a collaborative approach where individuals learn from and with each other, leveraging shared experiences and knowledge. When applied to financial literacy, particularly topics like investments and risk management, peer learning creates a dynamic, engaging, and supportive environment. It fosters practical understanding and empowers individuals to take control of their financial journeys. Below are the key advantages of peer learning in financial literacy:

• Active engagement and participation: Peer learning shifts the focus from passive listening to active involvement. Participants are encouraged to discuss, debate, and explore financial concepts together, making the learning process more interactive and engaging. For example, a group discussing risk management might collectively evaluate real-life scenarios, such as the risks involved in different types of investments. One member could share insights into the risks of investing in stocks, while another might explain the stability of bonds, ensuring active contribution from all participants. This active engagement leads to a deeper understanding as





participants articulate their thoughts and ask questions in a less formal, more approachable setting.

- Learning through shared experiences: One of the greatest strengths of peer learning lies in the diversity of experiences and perspectives participants bring. These shared experiences make abstract concepts more relatable and provide practical examples of financial strategies and pitfalls. For example, a young entrepreneur in a peer group might share their experience of using small-scale loans to invest in a startup. This could inspire others to explore similar opportunities or highlight potential risks, such as over-leveraging debt. By learning from others' successes and mistakes, participants gain insights that might not be available in traditional educational materials.
- Building confidence through relatable role models: In peer learning, participants often feel more comfortable asking questions or expressing doubts, as their peers are at similar levels of understanding. This reduces intimidation, particularly when discussing complex topics like investments or risk management. For example, apeer group discussing the basics of investments might include individuals who have recently started investing. Seeing peers navigate the same challenges builds confidence among participants to take their first steps in investment planning. Relatable role models within the group can motivate others to overcome barriers and take proactive steps toward financial independence.
- Collaborative problem-solving: Financial decisions, especially in investments, often involve analyzing multiple variables and making informed choices. Peer learning fosters collaborative problem-solving, where individuals pool their knowledge and skills to address financial challenges. For example, a group working on risk management could collaboratively analyze a case study on diversification. One participant might suggest investing in real estate, while another could advocate for a balanced portfolio with stocks and bonds, leading to a richer, collective understanding. Collaboration enhances creativity and ensures that multiple solutions are explored before arriving at a decision.
- Empowerment through knowledge sharing: Explaining financial concepts to peers reinforces one's own understanding. In peer learning, participants frequently switch roles between learner and teacher, empowering them to contribute actively to the group's collective knowledge. This process not only empowers individual teaching but also ensures that the group benefits from their expertise.
- Fostering a supportive network: Financial literacy topics like investments and risk management can be intimidating to learn alone. Peer groups provide a safe and supportive environment where individuals can ask questions, express concerns, and receive constructive feedback without fear of judgment. For example, a peer-led financial literacy group or in other words, mastermind could create a culture of accountability, where participants check in with each other on financial goals, such as saving for investments or understanding insurance options. Such support





networks can also extend beyond the learning environment, providing long-term encouragement and guidance.

- Tailored learning based on group needs: Unlike traditional teaching methods that follow a fixed curriculum, peer learning allows flexibility to adapt the learning process based on the group's specific needs and interests. This adaptability ensures that learning is relevant and immediately applicable to participants' financial goals.
- Cost-effective and scalable: Peer learning is often more cost-effective than formal education programs, making it accessible to diverse communities. It also scales effectively as participants themselves can form new groups or mentor others, creating a ripple effect of financial literacy.
- Encourages financial responsibility and collaboration: Through shared goals and collective learning, participants in peer learning environments develop a sense of responsibility not only for their own financial well-being but also for that of the group. For example, exploring risk management through creating collaboratively a simulated financial plan. Each participant takes responsibility for a component, such as budgeting, assessing risks, or selecting investments. This collective effort mirrors real-world financial decisions, emphasizing teamwork and accountability.

Peer learning offers unique advantages in financial literacy by promoting active engagement, fostering collaboration, and building confidence. It empowers individuals to take charge of their financial education while benefiting from the collective knowledge and support of their peers. When applied to topics like investments and risk management, peer learning transforms abstract financial concepts into practical, actionable knowledge, paving the way for financial empowerment and success.

3. Workshops on investments and risk management

Workshops are dynamic, hands-on educational formats that provide participants with the opportunity to learn, practice, and apply financial literacy concepts in a structured environment. They are particularly effective for teaching investments and risk management, as these topics require practical examples and interactive engagement to be fully understood. Below are the key elements and benefits of such workshops, with examples and suggestions for implementation.

Interactive learning environment: Workshops create an interactive setting where participants actively engage with the material rather than passively receiving information. Activities like case studies, role-playing, and group discussions encourage participants to apply concepts to real-world scenarios. For example, a workshop on investment strategies might include a role-playing exercise where participants act as investors and advisors, discussing goals, risk tolerance, and portfolio options. This approach ensures that participants grasp complex topics like diversification, asset allocation, and risk mitigation by actively working through them.



- Financially Empowered
 WOMEN
- Practical case studies: Real-life case studies make investments and risk management concepts relatable and easier to understand. By analyzing actual scenarios or hypothetical examples, participants can see how financial principles apply to real-world decision-making. For example, a case study in an Estonian workshop could involve analyzing the performance of local stocks versus global stocks, comparing risks and returns, and understanding market influences. Case studies also help participants understand the consequences of poor financial planning, encouraging more informed decision-making.
- Hands-on activities: Workshops are most effective when participants engage in hands-on activities that simulate real-life financial decisions. These activities allow learners to practice skills such as evaluating investment opportunities or assessing risks. For example:
 - **Portfolio building exercise:** Participants are given a budget and a list of investment options (stocks, bonds, mutual funds, real estate). They create a mock portfolio, aiming for balance between growth and stability. This exercise teaches the importance of diversification and matching investments to financial goals.
 - **Risk management game:** Participants are presented with scenarios (e.g., a sudden market crash, an investment opportunity with high potential but high risk). They must decide whether to mitigate, transfer, or retain the risk, applying principles from risk management module.
- Collaborative group work: Workshops often involve small group activities that encourage collaboration, discussion, and the sharing of ideas. Group work helps participants learn from each other's perspectives, building a deeper understanding of concepts. This collaborative approach highlights the real-world complexity of financial decision-making and the value of diverse viewpoints.
- Expert facilitation: Having an experienced facilitator ensures that workshops remain focused, engaging, and informative. Facilitators can provide valuable insights, answer questions, and guide participants through challenging topics. An expert's real-world experience lends credibility and enriches the learning experience.
- Simulation and Gamification: Simulation exercises and gamification elements make workshops more engaging and memorable. These techniques allow participants to experiment with financial decisions in a risk-free environment. For example, participants use an online tool or app to create virtual portfolios. They monitor these portfolios over the course of the workshop, observing how different decisions (e.g., increasing diversification) affect performance. Gamification adds an element of fun while solidifying key concepts.

Workshops on investments and risk management provide an interactive, practical, and engaging way to enhance financial literacy. By incorporating real-world examples, hands-on activities, and tailored content, these workshops empower participants to make informed



financial decisions. When designed effectively, they not only build individual knowledge but also strengthen community-wide financial resilience.

4. Peer-led groups for cooperative learning

Peer-led groups are a highly effective method for fostering cooperative learning in financial literacy. These groups allow participants to take ownership of their education by sharing experiences, discussing strategies, and solving problems collaboratively. This approach not only enhances understanding but also builds a sense of community and mutual support, making financial concepts more approachable and actionable.

Typically, informal and flexible, peer-led groups are easy to organize and accessible to participants with diverse needs. They can focus on specific themes such as savings, investments, or insurance, or revolve around collaborative projects like creating financial plans or assessing risks in investment opportunities. Active participation lies at the core of these groups, making them dynamic and engaging. For example, investment clubs enable members to pool resources and collectively explore market trends, evaluate risks, and make decisions, while risk assessment circles provide a platform to analyze real-world scenarios and discuss mitigation strategies. Financial literacy talks, where members take turns presenting topics like cryptocurrencies or retirement planning, and problem-solving workshops, which focus on challenges such as portfolio balancing or savings plans, further enrich the learning process.

The benefits of peer-led groups are numerous. Members gain confidence by leading discussions and sharing their knowledge, reinforcing their understanding while helping others. The relatability of learning from peers makes complex topics more accessible, as shared journeys and personal examples inspire participants to take steps toward financial independence. Collaboration promotes teamwork and fosters diverse perspectives, while the inclusive nature of these groups ensures accessibility for underrepresented groups, such as migrant women or small business owners in Estonia, who might otherwise lack financial education opportunities.

Technology significantly enhances the effectiveness of peer-led groups. Virtual meeting platforms like Zoom or Google Meet enable remote participation, making these groups more inclusive. Collaborative tools such as shared spreadsheets allow real-time group activities, such as tracking a simulated investment portfolio's performance. Discussion forums on Slack, WhatsApp, or Facebook Groups facilitate ongoing conversations, enabling members to share resources, discuss trends, and provide support between sessions.

These groups also foster accountability and motivation. Setting collective goals, such as completing financial modules or achieving savings milestones, encourages consistent engagement. Regular check-ins allow members to share updates on their progress, ensuring that they stay on track with their financial goals. Tailoring discussions to local contexts increases their relevance and impact. In Estonia, for example, groups might explore Baltic stock market opportunities, discuss European financial regulations, or assess property





investments in Tallinn or Tartu, making financial literacy directly applicable to participants' lives.

Peer-led groups are inherently scalable and sustainable. Participants who gain confidence and expertise can form new groups or mentor others, expanding financial education across communities. For instance, a group in Pärnu could train members to facilitate similar initiatives in rural areas, creating a ripple effect of financial literacy across Estonia.

In conclusion, peer-led groups offer an empowering, flexible, and inclusive approach to financial literacy. By fostering collaboration, leveraging shared experiences, and focusing on practical applications, these groups equip participants with the knowledge and confidence to make informed financial decisions. When tailored to local contexts and supported by technology, they become powerful tools for building financial resilience and driving community-wide economic empowerment.

5. Technology-Enhanced Peer Learning

Technology-enhanced peer learning integrates digital tools and platforms to create dynamic, collaborative environments, making financial literacy more accessible, engaging, and impactful. By leveraging technology, participants can connect across distances, access diverse resources, and simulate real-world financial scenarios while fostering interaction and teamwork. This approach is particularly effective for exploring complex topics like investments and risk management, as it combines practicality with adaptability to various learning needs.

Online meeting platforms such as Zoom, Microsoft Teams, or Google Meet enable peer learning groups to gather virtually, eliminating geographical barriers and reducing logistical costs. For instance, peer groups can host webinars to discuss portfolio diversification and market trends, featuring Q&A sessions, small-group discussions, or guest speakers. This accessibility fosters inclusivity and allows participants from diverse locations to engage meaningfully.

Collaboration is further streamlined through digital tools like Google Docs, Sheets, and Trello. These platforms support activities such as creating household budgets or tracking simulated investment portfolios. For example, a group might collaboratively design a budget that includes savings for investments or monitor the performance of mock portfolios, encouraging transparency and active participation. Tools like these make it easier to coordinate efforts and ensure accountability in group projects.

Asynchronous platforms such as Slack, WhatsApp, or Facebook Groups enable continuous interaction outside scheduled sessions. These forums allow participants to share resources, ask questions, and celebrate milestones, maintaining momentum between meetings. For example, a WhatsApp group might facilitate daily updates on investment opportunities or risk management strategies, enhancing both learning and community building.

Gamification and simulation tools add an element of fun while reinforcing financial concepts. Apps like stock market simulators let participants practice buying and selling stocks without real financial risk, fostering engagement and understanding of risk-reward



Financially Empowered
WOMSN

dynamics. Similarly, role-playing exercises using risk management scenarios can teach participants to handle market downturns or explore insurance strategies in a hands-on manner.

Learning management systems (LMS) like Moodle or Coursera provide structured modules, quizzes, and progress tracking, offering a more formalized learning path. A group studying risk management might complete short lessons on risk mitigation strategies, compare quiz scores, and access a shared resource library for continued study. Such platforms combine self-paced learning with peer collaboration, ensuring a balanced and effective approach.

Social media platforms like Instagram or LinkedIn expand the reach of peer groups, allowing them to network, share success stories, and highlight financial tips. A group might manage an Instagram account featuring weekly investment advice or updates on financial literacy events, inspiring a broader audience while reinforcing group cohesion.

Artificial intelligence (AI) tools offer personalized learning experiences tailored to individual progress and preferences. AI-powered platforms can provide targeted investment recommendations, suggest learning resources, or offer 24/7 support through chatbots, enhancing the depth and accessibility of financial education. Cloud storage solutions like Google Drive or Dropbox further facilitate resource sharing, ensuring every participant has access to essential materials like summaries, financial templates, and relevant tools.

Blended learning models combine the best of both worlds, integrating in-person peer sessions with digital tools. For example, a group might meet monthly for workshops while using online platforms for ongoing discussions and updates. This hybrid approach maintains personal connections while maximizing flexibility and access to resources.

Finally, technology allows for performance analytics and feedback, helping groups measure progress and adapt their learning strategies. Tools like Google Forms can capture pre- and post-session assessments, ensuring participants can reflect on growth and identify areas for improvement.

By enhancing accessibility, engagement, collaboration, and customization, technology elevates peer learning to new heights. Its scalability ensures these methods can be expanded to larger groups or multiple communities. Technology-enhanced peer learning transforms financial literacy into a shared and continuous journey, empowering participants to confidently navigate investments and risk management while fostering a supportive learning community.

Conclusion

The importance of community and peer learning in teaching financial literacy, particularly in the domains of investments and risk management, cannot be overstated. These approaches transcend traditional educational boundaries by embedding learning within social, cultural, and practical contexts, making financial concepts accessible, relatable, and actionable. By leveraging collective wisdom, shared experiences, and active participation,





community and peer learning transform financial education from a solitary challenge into a collaborative and empowering journey.

Community-based learning plays a pivotal role in demystifying abstract financial concepts, such as investment strategies and risk mitigation, by grounding them in real-world scenarios. This method fosters inclusivity and builds confidence, particularly among marginalized or underserved groups, by creating safe, supportive spaces for dialogue and experimentation. The ripple effect of community learning ensures that knowledge spreads beyond individual participants, fostering a culture of financial resilience and empowerment within broader networks.

Peer learning complements this by placing individuals at the center of their educational journey. It promotes active engagement, encourages the sharing of diverse perspectives, and empowers participants to become both learners and teachers. By drawing on the strengths of group collaboration, peer learning enhances understanding and equips individuals with practical tools to navigate financial challenges. The adaptability and cost-effectiveness of this approach make it especially relevant in today's fast-changing financial landscape.

Workshops, another cornerstone of financial literacy, offer structured yet interactive environments where participants can practice and apply concepts in real-time. Through simulations, case studies, and gamified activities, workshops turn theoretical knowledge into tangible skills, enabling participants to make informed financial decisions. When combined with expert facilitation and tailored content, these sessions become powerful platforms for building both individual competence and community-wide financial resilience.

Technology-enhanced peer learning amplifies these benefits by breaking geographical barriers and introducing innovative tools for collaboration, simulation, and gamification. Online platforms, learning management systems, and AI-powered tools provide unparalleled opportunities for engagement, customization, and scalability. By integrating technology with traditional learning approaches, educators can create hybrid models that cater to diverse learning styles and needs, ensuring a broader and more inclusive reach.

To fully harness the potential of these methods, it is essential to prioritize localized and culturally relevant content. Financial education must address the unique economic realities and social contexts of its participants, enabling them to relate to and apply what they learn in their daily lives. Additionally, embedding financial literacy within broader community initiatives, such as social impact projects or cooperative enterprises, can further enhance its relevance and impact.

In conclusion, community and peer learning are transformative tools for teaching financial literacy, particularly in the complex areas of investments and risk management. They empower individuals with not just knowledge, but also the confidence, skills, and networks needed to achieve financial independence and security. By fostering collaboration, inclusivity, and innovation, these approaches pave the way for a more financially literate and resilient society. The future of financial education lies in harnessing these dynamic, interactive, and human-centered methods to create sustainable, far-reaching change.





Conclusion

Financial literacy is a powerful tool for fostering independence, resilience, and inclusion among young migrant and refugee women. This toolkit and the accompanying training programme provide youth workers with the necessary resources to guide their learners toward financial empowerment in a way that is accessible, culturally relevant, and engaging.

To maximize impact, youth workers are encouraged to adapt the toolkit's strategies to their specific contexts, ensuring that financial education remains responsive to the needs of their learners. The combination of structured financial education with community-based and peer learning approaches allows for greater accessibility and engagement. By incorporating feedback from participants, youth workers can continuously refine and improve their methods, making financial literacy education more effective over time.

The long-term success of financial literacy initiatives depends on their sustainability and adaptability. Youth workers should foster ongoing dialogue with their learners, create peerled support networks, and advocate for broader financial inclusion efforts within their communities. By doing so, they contribute to building a more inclusive financial landscape where young migrant and refugee women have the knowledge, confidence, and resources to thrive.

This toolkit is not just an educational resource - it is a means of empowerment. Through continued collaboration, innovation, and commitment, financial literacy can serve as a bridge to greater economic security and social inclusion, paving the way for a more equitable future.





References

- Afraj Khan (2023), Exploring the Diverse Cultural Approaches to Finance: Bridging the Gap in a Globalized World. Available at: https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/exploring-diverse-cultural-approaches-finance-bridging-afraj-khan/
- Anderson, C. A., & Rainie, L. (2017). The Impact of Gamification on Learning
 Outcomes. Pew Research Center. Deterding, S., Dixon, D., Khaled, R., & Nacke,
 L. (2011). From Game Design Elements to Gamefulness: defining" gamification".
 Proceedings of the 2011 Annual Conference on Human Factors in Computing
 Systems, 2425-2428.
- Atkinson, A., & Messy, F. A. (2012). Measuring Financial Literacy: Results of the OECD / International Network on Financial Education (INFE) Pilot Study. OECD Working Papers on Finance, Insurance, and Private Pensions, No. 15.
- **Bernstein, P. L.** (1996). Against the Gods: The Remarkable Story of Risk. John Wiley & Sons.
- Borden, L. M., Lee, S. A., Serido, J., & Collins, D. (2008). Evaluation of an Interactive Financial Education Program for College Students. Journal of Financial Counseling and Planning, 19(2), 11-24.
- Chris Elliott (2023), How to balance your spending and saving for a comfortable lifestyle. Available at: https://www.findex.com.au/insights/article/how-to-balance-your-spending-and-saving-for-a-comfortable-lifestyle
- Deterding, S., Dixon, D., Khaled, R., & Nacke, L. (2011). From Game Design Elements to Gamefulness: defining" gamification". Proceedings of the 2011 annual conference extended abstracts on Human factors in computing systems (pp. 2425-2428).
- **Dogan Ger, S.** (2022), Teaching Culture and Developing Cultural Diversity Awareness and Intercultural Communicative Competence in Schools with English as the Medium of Instruction: A Pilot Study. Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/371674956
- Garman, T. E., & Forgue, R. E. (2011). Personal Finance. Cengage Learning.
- **Gee, J. P.** (2003). What Video Games Have to Teach Us About Learning and Literacy. Computers in Entertainment, 1(1), 20-20.
- **Gentry, J. W.** (1990). What is experiential learning? In Experiential learning: Experience as the source of learning and development (pp. 227-247).
- **Gonzalez, G**. (2021), Refugees and Migrants: Ensuring Financial Inclusion, Migration Policy Institute. Available at: https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/refugees-migrants-financial-inclusion
- Jason Fernando (2024). "Financial Literacy: What It Is, and Why It Is So Important To Teach Teens". Available at: https://www.investopedia.com/terms/f/financial-literacy.asp





- Johnson, D. W., Johnson, R. T., & Holubec, E. J. (2008). Cooperation in the Classroom. Interaction Book Company.
- Kaplan, R. S., & Norton, D. P. (1996). The Balanced Scorecard: Translating Strategy into Action. Harvard Business Review Press.
- **Kaufman, D.** (2012). Discussion Groups as a Tool for Financial Literacy Learning. International Journal of Lifelong Education, 31(4), 455-470.
- Livingstone, S. (2009). Role-Playing and Financial Literacy Education: A Guide for Facilitatorsf. Journal of Financial Education, 35(1), 23-39.
- Lusardi, A., & Mitchell, O. S. (2014). The Economic Importance of Financial Literacy: Theory and Evidence. Journal of Economic Literature, 52(1), 5-44.
- Lusardi, A., & Mitchell, O. S. (2014). The Economic Importance of Financial Literacy: Theory and Evidence. Journal of Economic Literature, 52(1), 5-44.
- Mandell, L. (2008). Financial Literacy of High School Students. Journal of Financial Counseling and Planning, 19(1), 1-9.
- **Migration Policy Group** (2019) Financial Education for Migrants and Ethnic Minorities: Report on Good Practices. Brussels: Migration Policy Group. Available at: https://www.migpolgroup.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/A.1.b-1.pdf
- National Endowment for Financial Education (NEFE). (2020). The State of Financial Literacy in the United States . NEFE.
- **Niemann, M.** (2016). Learning Financial Literacy through Role-Playing Games. Journal of Economic Education, 47(4), 263-274.
- **OECD/INFE** (2020). Advancing the Financial Literacy Agenda: OECD/INFE Progress Report. OECD Publishing.
- Patrobas Sirabo Wafula (2022), Cultural Influences (Socialization) on Financial Literacy and Habits. Available at: https://blogs.uofi.uillinois.edu/view/7550/2099114227
- UNCDF (2021), Financial Literacy Training Toolkit for Refugees, United Nations Capital Development Fund. Available at: https://www.uncdf.org/article/5690/financial-literacy-training-toolkit-for-refugees
- **UNESCO** (2017). Global Framework for Financial Literacy.
- University of New Mexico (2020), Financial Literacy Handbook, Albuquerque: University of New Mexico. Available at: https://rwp.unm.edu/resources/financial-literacy-handbook-2.pdf
- **Vygotsky, L. S.** (1978). Mind in Society: The Development of Higher Psychological Processes. Harvard University Press.
- Wenger, E. (1998). Communities of Practice: Learning, Meaning, and Identity. Cambridge University Press.
- World Bank. (2021). Financial Literacy and Inclusion in Low-Income Communities. World Bank Group.
- World Vision (2022), Gender-Inclusive Financial Literacy Training Manual, World Vision International. Available at:





https://www.wvi.org/publications/manualtoolkit/gender-inclusive-financial-literacy-training-manual